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House of Assembly
Nova Scotia

HALIFAX, TUESDAY, MARCH 5, 2024
COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE ON SUPPLY
3:47 P.M.

CHAIR
Danielle Barkhouse

THE CHAIR: Order. The Committee of the Whole on Supply will come to order.
The honourable Government House Leader.

HON. KIM MASLAND: Chair, would you please call the Estimates for the
Minister of Municipal Affairs and Housing, Resolution No. E15.

E15 — Resolved, that a sum not exceeding $680,055,000 be granted to the
Lieutenant Governor to defray expenses in respect of the Department of Municipal
Affairs and Housing, pursuant to the Estimate.

THE CHAIR: The honourable member for Bedford South, with 90 seconds
remaining.

BRAEDON CLARK: I’ll take 90 minutes, Chair, but 90 seconds it is - which |
didn’t think I had, so that’s a bonus. I just wanted to make one point. I know we won’t
really have time for a question and answer in 90 seconds. I know that the minister’s
department interfaces with Service Nova Scotia on the rent side. I know that’s not solely
the minister’s purview, but rent is certainly out of control, not just in Halifax but in all of
Nova Scotia. It’s increasing dramatically year over year, and I think it’s a matter that we
have not seen adequate responses to from this government.
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I would also urge the minister and the department - and I’m sure they’re aware of
this - there was a report released, | believe, today from the Task Force for Housing &
Climate | have here, Blueprint for More and Better Housing. There’s a section here about
things that provinces can and should be doing to deal with the housing crisis, like legalizing
more density, abolishing parking minimums, pre-approving CMHC designs - | know the
federal government is working on that. Province-wide zoning standards - that’s something
that British Columbia is doing. There’s innovation in home-building, factory-built housing,
modular housing, incentivizing that as much as possible. Then one thing that we’ve
proposed as well: setting housing targets annually for municipalities and providing a fund
if they meet those goals. | think those are all worthwhile.

THE CHAIR: Order. The time for the Liberal caucus has now ended. It is time for
the NDP.

The honourable member for Halifax Needham.

SUZY HANSEN: I just want to follow up on the matter of the estimated $80 million
to $100 million that will go towards the 10 per cent HST rebate on the new construction of
purpose-built multi-unit apartments. In 2023, the Premier stated: “In many ways, | hope
the cost goes up because that means there's more housing starts and more construction
happening.” I’m just wondering - I know that the minister spoke previously about it, it’s a
combination of federal money, and there are not really criteria in place by the federal
government right yet - I’'m curious to know: Is there a cap at $1 million, or is this
government prepared to go over budget on this program?

THE CHAIR: The honourable Minister of Municipal Affairs and Housing.

JOHN LOHR: First, before I begin, I just want to acknowledge my staff. | counted
15 of my staff in the gallery, and | just want to say how much | appreciate working with
them on housing for Nova Scotians, on Municipal Affairs, and on the Emergency
Management Office, and all the things that all of you do. Thank you very much. | should
say finances too. | appreciate - there are lots of different functions there, and it is a very
hard-working staff.

To the member’s question: The program that the federal government announced in
September of 2023 - we said we would follow suit - the estimate for the amount of
investment on our part is really an estimate from the Department of Finance and Treasury
Board. It is really an estimate of revenue loss. To go back to the Premier’s comment, if
there are more units built within the scope of this program, then there is more revenue loss
on our part. There is no particular - there is an estimate of what that will be, but there isn’t
a particular budget line for us.

I’1l just explain to the member how this works. When a developer is building a
multi-unit apartment building, during the construction period, if they buy a couple sticks
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of 2x4 at Home Depot or wherever, they pay HST like we do, but because they are a
business, they can claim that back as they are building. At the end of the process, the rules
were that the developer had to estimate the actual market value of that unit. Say it cost them
$400,000 per unit to build, but the actual market value if they sold that building and each
unit was worth $500,000; they would immediately pay the government 15 per cent HST
on the estimated value of that unit.

The logic of that was that’s a one-time payment to the government to account for
the fact that they got all their GST or HST back as they were building, and tenants never
pay HST. No renter - when you are paying your rent, you don’t see HST added on like you
do if you get your hair cut or buy a meal. This was a one-time thing from the federal
government to balance out, but for the developer - the builder of that unit - it’s a hard bill
to pay because they pay every possible cost to get that building built. When they are all
done, they must pay quite a bit more - 15 per cent of a $500,000 unit is $75,000. If there
are a hundred units in the building, that is a lot of money.

This was something the federal government had committed in their platform, I
believe, in a previous election to do, which they did. We signed on to that, but we don’t
know how many builders will use it - we really don’t. We know there will be some, for
sure, and the estimate of $100 million - not a million but $100 million, a big number - is
really something the federal government has, through their federal Department of Finance,
provided us with. That’s where that number has come from. It will take a bit of time.

You know, a typical building takes two or three years to build. We started this
program in September 2023. Some of them will get built quicker. We’ll start to see that
cost - maybe at the end of this year we will be able to say, That’s the first one who has
made a claim on that.

Meanwhile, the other reality is that the federal government has not given the
program guidelines. What is the application process? We don’t know. What we’ve said is
that we are dovetailing in with the federal government on the guidelines.

Developers in Nova Scotia who would like to know the details are waiting for those
details. They’re asking us for them, but the reality is we’re all waiting for the federal
government to provide the details. They announced the program in September of last year,
so we’re already six months out. That should be adequate time to generate a set of program
guidelines, but we’re still waiting for them. They’re very important. Those guidelines will
be an important factor. That’s how that program works. To the Premier’s comment - if it’s
more than $100 million, then that means there were more apartments built in Nova Scotia.

The reality is that building apartments is an expensive enterprise, and rents have to
cover the cost of building. Part of the cost of the building was always this GST/HST charge,
which was a lot of money. If that cost isn’t there, that building becomes more competitive.
I can tell you, the Number 1 complaint we’ve heard is from people who started their build
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in August 2023 and they’re not happy because at the end of this, their build is going to be
more expensive and they won’t be as competitive in the marketplace. They’ll have to
charge a higher rent to cover their costs. We’re hearing from them.

That’s one thing I can say. We’ve said that in Nova Scotia we would mirror the
federal guidelines. I’m sure the federal government is hearing that too.

SUZY HANSEN: My next thought would be, will this government bring the matter
to debate in the Legislature if the program were to exceed $100 million? At some point,
when we receive the total costs at the end of that, and it does exceed $100 million, I’m just
curious to know, will we be debating that here on the floor of the Legislature?

[4:00 p.m.]

JOHN LOHR: Just to reiterate, the program is an estimate of lost revenue. The
revenue would be the HST. Presumably if nobody builds a multi-unit apartment building
that qualifies for the program, there will be no expense for us. But it’s lost revenue. That’s
what it is. The rate of sign-up will depend on how much revenue was lost.

SUZY HANSEN: Non-profits have a proven track record of providing quality
affordable housing to low-income Nova Scotians. However, many of the projects receiving
funding through the Affordable Housing Development Program are going to private
development companies. Can the government explain why this is the case?

JOHN LOHR: You’re asking - what | understand the question is - about projects
that we are doing with developers versus projects we’re doing with not-for-profits.
Basically, we’re doing a lot of work with not-for-profits - for instance, the North End
Community Health Centre. We did an 11-unit project for $613,000 with the Department of
Community Services. We did another project with them for 32 units, the North End
Community Health Association, for $3 million; another one for 31 units with the North
End Community Health Association for $2.7 million; another project with the North End
Community Health Association for 6 units for $420,000. We’ve done work with the
Needham Housing Co-operative for 22 units for $250,000; another one with the North End
Community Health Association for 28 units for $250,000. We did a project with Longhouse
Housing Co-Operative for 20 units for $1 million; the Mi’kmaw Native Friendship Centre,
21 units for $1.9 million.

These are all projects that - not all of these get announced. Sometimes they don’t
get announced because the proponent doesn’t want the location - we might say we did it,
but we don’t announce the address.

We’ve done a lot of other projects. The exact program you’re talking about, if I
look at the list, it’s about 50-50 not-for-profit versus private sector, in terms of the number.
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In terms of the dollars, it’s probably quite a bit more with the not-for-profit sector. | just
had a quick glance, but I can read some of them to you.

We have done a project with - | apologize on the pronunciation - Wenjikwom
Housing Commission, a not-for-profit in Truro; we did a $600,000 contribution on 11 units.
| mentioned the Dartmouth Non-Profit Housing Society, $4.5 million on 18 units in Cole
Harbour.

There was one called the Stephen Jamael Property Rentals Ltd., which is a for-
profit in Sydney, $600,000 on 11 units. Future Growth Co-op, a non-profit in Sydney
Mines, $1.6 million on 22 - that’s a not-for-profit. Tata Holdings Inc., private sector,
Tatamagouche, $1.2 million on 21 units. Six Point Star Homes Ltd. - this is private sector
in Amherst, for $600,000 on 8 units. Atlantic Edge Properties, a private sector one in
Guysborough, for $1.3 million for 36. These are all what we would call purchasing
affordability for a certain number of years, which range from - most of them are 20 to 30
years. One is 15 years.

This is a program that you would be familiar with, the per-door program, which
started - the first ones we’ve seen in this started in 2009, in your government at the time. It
was really a federal program which the NDP government utilized, the Liberal government
utilized, and we’re utilizing it. In the beginning, the per-door was $50,000 per door. It’s
more than that now. If you do the quick math here, we can figure that out per door - $50,000
is no longer enough per door. Some of them are still $50,000 or in that range. Sometimes
it is a bit more.

We did a 30-year program with the Housing Trust of Nova Scotia, which is not-for-
profit. We did $20 million in that. South Shore Open Doors Association - $2 million, non-
profit. We’ve done projects with Affordable Housing Association of Nova Scotia. This one
in particular - T know we’ve done more than this - but the $200,000 project in HRM and
not-for-profit. Compass - $500,000 project for 57 units.

We’ve done a lot. I’d say it is at least 50-50 non-profit or maybe more. Certainly
the dollar values are quite a bit higher to the non-profit sector than the for-profit sector, if
you added them all up. We are working hard - if anything, you could say we’ve had more
of a focus on the not-for-profit sector that in the for-profit sector.

In other programs as well, if you look at our making land for housing available,
most of the ones that we’ve made available land for housing available have been in the not-
for-profit sector. We’ve had a focus on that. We really lifted the boat of many of these
organizations I’ve mentioned to you, and we’ve done a tremendous amount of work with
not-for-profits like the North End Community Health Centre, for instance.

SUZY HANSEN: | am just curious after hearing all that, with the cost of housing
going up, and like you said, it is more than $50,000 a door now. You mentioned that there
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is a 20- to 30-year - I don’t know if we want to say a contract - but a 20- to 30-year
extension. | am just curious. Is that the longest - 20 to 30 years - or is there a longer time
to be able to hold that affordable housing within those organizations?

JOHN LOHR: The length of - I mentioned, when I look at this list of what we
needed in 2023-2024, there was one that was 15 years affordability, and most of the rest
are 20, 30, or 50 years. There is one in that list that was 50 years affordability. If I look at
what we did in 2022-2023 - which I didn’t mention - again, it’s about 50-50 private sector
versus not-for-profit sector. There are a number of them. There are three of them that are
50 years affordability, a number of them that are 30 years, and two of a list of about 12 that
are 15 years.

What we mean by affordability is - the member should know that this is a program
that is running in partnership with the federal government and somewhat defined by the
National Housing Strategy, | believe. Affordability is a federally defined number, which
is, | believe, 80 per cent of average market rent in that area as defined by Statistics Canada.
That’s 80 per cent. That’s correct. What is meant by “in that area” is a little bit of a different
thing. We might think an average market rent might mean Nova Scotia, but it doesn’t mean
Nova Scotia. It’s a locally defined area that is defined by Statistics Canada. It might mean
part of Dartmouth. It might mean Cole Harbour. The average market rent in any one area,
we wouldn’t - it’s something that we have to go look up every time. It depends on where
the site is. It depends on how Statistics Canada defines an area. It depends on what Stats
Canada has for average market rent in that area. Their definition of affordability is 80 per
cent of average market rent in that area.

| think 1 told the member that this program started in 2009. At that time, | think
even then it depended on the developer. I shouldn’t say, but I know for sure that there were
some for-profits then. There were probably not-for-profits in 2009 - definitely for-profits,
definitely some that were 15 years. If you think about 2009, 15 years - that’s now.

The 80 per cent of average market rent, we’re starting to see us coming to the end
of some of those programs that were purchased in 2009. Some of them will have 20 years,
I’m sure, and maybe there’s some that have more than that, [ don’t know.

Certainly, one of our goals as a government is to try to make the 20 years, 30 years,
and 50 years - that’s a long time, 50 years. We’re trying to buy or trying to incentivize
affordability for longer periods than 15 years. We’re trying to get 20 years or 30 years.
We’re mostly successful, but not in every case. When this program started, there were some
that were 15 years, and we’re starting to see some of them come to an end.

SUZY HANSEN: That was why | was asking, because | know 15 years, if we think
about 2009, that is now. What happens to those affordable units at this point, when their
time is up? Are we going to continue on and add an additional 30 years? I’m just thinking
about how we save the stock of affordable housing that we do have so that it doesn’t get to
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a point where folks can’t afford to live where they have been living for the past 15 or more
years. That was my question. I’ll let you think about that, and maybe we can get back to
that.

With the Affordable Housing Development Program, affordability is defined as 20
per cent below market rent, and the minister did say that. With the average rent
continuously increasing, 20 per cent below market rent will still be too expensive for many.
Are there any funded projects delivering more deeply subsidized units? If so, how many
units will have more affordable rents?

JOHN LOHR: What | can tell the member is that the average market rent target is
80 per cent. We try to get more than that. We have averaged ourselves - in terms of how
we run the program, my deputy tells me - a lower number, 70 per cent of average market
rent. So we’re actually doing better. That’s one of our goals, to try to get more affordability.
That’s our average, so sometimes it might be 80 per cent, and sometimes it might be lower
than that. It might be 60 per cent, if that’s our average.

The other thing, in terms of the program, are what you would call a forgivable loan
to the builder of the building - the developer - for a set amount of time to hold this rent at
a percentage of average market rent. The developers who signed on in 2009 for this
program under the former NDP government would have agreed to a 15-year period. At the
end of 15 years, they’ve achieved the requirements of the forgivable loan, and they no
longer have to pay the loan back. If they were to be in default of that forgivable loan, then
they would have to pay part or some of the loan back.

There’s really no more - they then completed what they signed on for in 2009, if
you understand what I’m saying. We don’t really have any more responsibility to them,
and they don’t have any more responsibility to us, if you understand what I’'m saying.

SUZY HANSEN: For the Affordable Housing Development Program, how much
is budgeted for this program in 2024-25, and how does this compare to last year?

JOHN LOHR: I appreciate the question because I’'m learning too. The number we
show for the Affordable Housing Development Program is $20 million this year. That
represents - | think I mentioned a few seconds ago, as the loans that are given are
completed, they’re written off. That represents the write-off of the loans that have come to
maturity. As far as how many loans we will put out this year - that’s a loan program. We
have a bank, so to speak. We will loan out based on the number of applications, but there
isn’t really, in theory, a limit. We would like to put out more.

The number you see of $20 million is based on the maturity of the loans that were
made in the past and written off. Presumably if we were to make a $20 million loan this
year to builder XYZ for 20 years, then 20 years from now there will be a line in the budget
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saying, “Affordable Housing Development, $20 million.” If I know my staff correctly, I
would guess that it’s written off little by little, year over year. That would be correct.

[4:15 p.m.]

If you don’t understand what I’m saying - if you have a 20-year period on it and a
$20,000 loan, just for argument’s sake, every year that they have fulfilled their
commitment, one-twentieth of the loan is written off. It’s annualized over the years. That
represents the amount that has been written off. As long as we continue to add new people
to it and continue to have people fulfil their 15- or 20-year term, that number will continue
to change. As far as how many more we would do in that program, we will respond to the
applications.

SUZY HANSEN: | wanted to ask about the Fall River South special planning area.
As the announcement said, there was housing coming to Fall River - a 120-unit project
area. It can now move ahead under provincial legislation. In 2022, the regional council did
not approve of that planning. I’m just wondering: Can the minister explain why it wasn’t
approved in 2022?

JOHN LOHR: I can tell you some things about the Fall River special planning area.
It was compliant with municipal planning strategy. It met the criteria of the existing
municipal planning strategy. It was recommended to go forward by HRM staff. It was
compliant with local bylaws. What I can’t tell you, because I don’t know, is why Halifax
Regional Council - or the community council, I think it was - turned it down. I don’t know
why they did that. | can tell you that it met the criteria that we have that anything we would
make a special planning area does meet and is compliant with municipal planning strategy.

SUZY HANSEN: | spoke to the councillor of that area, and | spoke to the councillor
of my area, who voted against it. | also spoke to community members and watched
municipal council videos. It was because the infrastructure wasn’t there. There were no
services or any transit in that area. Water and sewage were a big issue because Halifax
Water wasn’t on that site at that time. What has changed? Nothing. When I spoke with the
councillors, nothing has changed. Water and sewer continue to be an issue. There isn’t any.
As well, there is no infrastructure built and available around that area. Community didn’t
feel that it was the right place.

In saying that, I'm curious to know why we would continue to push through. I
understand it met the criteria of municipal planning, and it’s a special planning area, but |
just would be concerned as to why we’re not listening to the folks who are living in the
space, as well as the councillor in the area, who says it’s not a good idea to move forward.

In saying that, my question is: How long will it take for this special planning area
of 120 units to be built if they’re going to move forward?



TUES., MAR. 5, 2024 HANSARD COMM. (SUPPLY) 71

JOHN LOHR: Just to say what | said previously again: Municipal planning staff
recommended that the project go forward. They would have done due diligence on the
provision of these pieces of municipal infrastructure, such as water and sewer. We were
confident that, if the HRM’s own planning staff felt this project could go ahead, it could
go ahead.

As far as how long it will take to develop it, that goes into the hands of the private
developer. I can’t predict how long it will take for the units to be built. That just depends
on the pace at which they choose to build.

THE CHAIR: The honourable member for Cape Breton Centre-Whitney Pier.

KENDRA COOMBES: I'm switching up to municipal affairs. Despite what the
Premier said about a PR stunt, we are having once-in-a-lifetime storm after once-in-a-
lifetime storm after once-in-a-lifetime storm. Just recently, the CBRM got clobbered with
200 centimetres of snow.

I’'m going to start off with some climate questions with regard to municipal affairs.
There was a line in the PC platform around ensuring that municipalities have what they
need for climate adaptation. What is the department doing to promote local and community
specific action on climate change at the municipal level?

JOHN LOHR: The truth is that we’re doing a lot across the department in all the
various ways. We have a program called the Flood Risk Infrastructure Investment Program
we do with our municipalities. We have done, in the last couple of years, nine projects for
- it’s an application-based program. FRIIP, we call it - Flood Risk Infrastructure Investment
Program.

We are doing, through Invest in Canada - the ICIP, the Investing in Canada
Infrastructure Program - which is a partnership with the federal government, we are doing
millions and millions of dollars’ worth of work. Some of that work relates exactly to
strengthening municipal infrastructure for flood risk, waste water, storm water - separating
storm water and waste water, because that’s a big issue. The member may know that, in
some places in the province, we have storm drains tied right into the municipal sewage.
When there’s a big flood event, what happens is the municipal sewer system is
overwhelmed, and it just releases to the ocean, which is not acceptable. We have to separate
out storm water and waste water. We’re working on that.

We work regularly on EMO training for when we have these big climate change
events. All our municipalities have their own EMO centres. One of the things we’re doing
in response to increased storms is we regularly do training every three months with all our
EMOs. The primary EMO response on the ground is at the municipal level, which we
manage through our provincial coordination centre.
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In terms of the coastal protection action plan, we’re providing flood line mapping,
flood risk mapping. We have about a third of the province mapped now. We think we’ll be
finished about 2026-27 or 2027-28, mapping the entire province for flood risk with LiDAR,
which is a type of radar. It’s very accurate mapping. You fly over and do this type of radar.
That’s under way now. We will be doing more with our municipalities through the coastal
protection action plan to help them with flood risks.

[4:30 p.m.]

We’ve done quite a bit as a department to make our public housing units more
energy-efficient. In fact, there’s a pretty massive project with our public housing units in
CBRM to have more energy efficiency, more CO, emissions reduction from our public
housing.

We have also just recently - and we haven’t rolled out all the announcements - but
the member may know we had the Municipal Capital Growth Program, which was $32
million on our part, $32 million to subscribe to by our municipalities, which was
oversubscribed by a substantial amount. We raised our contribution to $102 million, so
there’s $102 million from us and $102 million from the municipalities to do over 60
projects that are just being announced right now - many of which have to do with waste
water and storm water, again, to make municipal infrastructure stronger. The funding in
that program will provide 25 kilometres of water and waste water pipe and reduce flood
risk for 638 properties.

I know the Department of Agriculture is up right now, and I think you’re here. If
you talk to the Department of Agriculture, they will tell you that they’re doing an extensive
program on our dike system in Nova Scotia. We have, if my memory serves me correctly,
somewhere between 250 kilometres and 300 kilometres of dikes. They are doing a lot in
the Department of Agriculture. It’s their responsibility, which actually does impact our
communities, maybe not so much up in the member’s area, but most of the communities
on the Minas Basin. They have an extensive number of dike systems. For instance, the
Town of Windsor, the Town of Wolfville, the Town of Kentville. All of these are being
worked on or will be worked on in turn when their turn comes.

Again, for the type of thing the member is talking about, these very large storms
that we have, whether they produce a storm surge or inland flooding, we’re very concerned
about it. The reality is, we know the weather’s changing. We know the climate is changing.
As a PC government we can point back to EGSPA, the Environmental Goals and
Sustainable Prosperity Act, brought in - if my memory serves me - in the early 2000s by
then-MLA Mark Parent, which was a leader in Canada on climate action.

The new climate EGCCRA goals, which we brought in recently - my colleague
from Dartmouth - are really the most substantive and ambitious goals in the nation on
climate change reduction. Really, Nova Scotia has a lot to be proud of from those two
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pieces of legislation, which have really made Nova Scotia a leader in the nation on climate
action.

That being said, no doubt there’s more to do. We will do more, and we know there’s
more to do. This problem isn’t going to go away. We recognize that. We need to do more.
We will do more.

KENDRA COOMBES: In my next question I’m just looking for an amount, just a
specific amount across the board. How much is in this budget for climate adaptations for
municipalities?

JOHN LOHR: The reality is, | named a number of different things which are
current, which in some cases have a climate action component in them, and some don’t.
Adding up the numbers actually complicates it. I’'m certainly willing to task my staff with
providing you that number in a couple of days. I don’t have that number right with me, but
we can certainly provide that.

I can tell you that it also touches other departments as well. We have a pretty
substantive program to get people off furnace oil for home furnaces, and there are a lot of
different things across government that are working on this, but I can commit to ask my
staff to provide you that number from the point of view of Municipal Affairs and Housing.
It will take a day or two.

KENDRA COOMBES: I’d ask the minister to table that when they can, regarding
the amount - particularly that’s going to municipalities - for adaptation. I’m not concerned
about any other departments except for Municipal Affairs and Housing.

| want to ask the minister with regard to federal funding as well. My question to the
minister is: Are we getting the maximum we can from the federal matching funds, leaving
no money on the table, and how much of this is there available to reduce our own budget?

JOHN LOHR: The answer is that we are maximizing every federal dollar. Let me
give you some examples: the rent supplement program, which was a dollar-for-dollar
match program - we’re no longer dollar-for-dollar. We’re now at about - we will be at $50
million, and the feds are at about $10 million. We’re overmatching the rent supplement
program by a fair bit. We have addressed that a number of times with the federal
government, asking them to step up.

In terms of the National Housing Strategy, we’re dollar-for-dollar. We’re not
leaving any dollars on the table. The federal government has a program called the Housing
Accelerator Fund. You may have heard about that program. (Interruption)

This is federal dollars. I want to explain federal dollars coming into Nova Scotia.
Sometimes we are asked on the Housing Accelerator Fund project to contribute, which we
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do, but the reality is that the federal government - if we look at Atlantic Canada, we have
about 7 per cent of the population and we’ve gotten about 5 per cent of the Housing
Accelerator Fund money; 2 per cent might not sound like a lot, but it’s a lot of money. It’s
a couple hundred million dollars more that should have come to Atlantic Canada in the
Housing Accelerator Fund.

If it was being done the normal way, the federal government distributes money
across the nation on a per capita basis. We know, whenever there is a federal program, that
Nova Scotia should expect to receive about 3.5 per cent of that money. We are maximizing
the federal dollars available through the National Housing Strategy. In terms of the
Housing Accelerator Fund, the federal government has focused more on the big cities.
Nova Scotia and the rest of Atlantic Canada are more rural. We are starting to see some of
those Housing Accelerator Fund programs come to some of our communities. There has
been some recently announced in Cape Breton and in Pictou County, and of course,
Halifax. Sometimes there’s a request for us to match that. We normally do.

KENDRA COOMBES: That was an answer to some question. It wasn’t an answer
to mine. [ was asking about municipal funding. But I’'m going to move on because time is
of the essence here.

One thing we often hear about climate adaptation and municipalities is that there
are not enough opportunities for them to come together on applications. Does legislation
need to be updated to allow municipalities to collaborate more across district lines?

JOHN LOHR: I’'m happy to tell the member that there’s no legislation required. |
can give the member current examples of municipalities working together already that get
funding from us. For example, Kings Transit Authority in the Annapolis Valley, which has
a service area of 125,000 people, represents at least five or six municipalities - I don’t have
the number off the top of my head - all working together to provide a transit system for the
Annapolis Valley. And they received funding from us and the federal government.

There is no reason municipalities can’t choose to work together. Another example
would be - again, going back to my Valley roots - Valley Waste-Resource Management,
which is the same municipalities all working together on garbage collection and recycling.
There are a lot more examples of that around the province: municipalities that combine
their resources.

Another example would be - there are more examples than just Kings County - but
in Kings County, five municipalities share one emergency management office - four,
pardon me. The three towns - Berwick, Kentville, Wolfville - and the municipality of
Kings. Four municipalities have one EMO. | know there are other municipalities that are
sharing emergency management offices as well.
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We do have a Municipal Innovation Program through which we provide funding to
municipalities to do studies if they want to look at working together. We actually encourage
them to do it. That Municipal Innovation Program would fund a study if a municipality
decided it wanted to work in partnership with another municipality to make things more
efficient in the ways that | just described.

KENDRA COOMBES: Five years ago, the Coastal Protection Act was passed
unanimously in this House by all sides. Now it has been scrapped by this government.
Instead, this government is downloading more responsibilities on municipal units. We just
heard in Law Amendments Committee from a PC member, who actually said that there are
times where they can’t even find the expertise needed with regard to buildings and
inspectors. We also have heard this on multiple occasions. The minister just stated that
there are municipalities that share EMO. They share EMO most of the time because of
financial restrictions. We hear of three or four municipalities that share inspectors because
they cannot find the full expertise that they need in their municipalities.

With all of that, with all of those things that are working together, working against
municipalities, and the fact that it’s a full shared coastline, and the fact that the coastal
walls are also problematic - and for the fact that almost every single municipality we have
talked to has stated that they want the Coastal Protection Act, not a plan, nothing
downloaded on them, that they want the provincial government to govern that Act - why
is this government scrapping the Coastal Protection Act when the municipalities across this
province are begging for it?

JOHN LOHR: First of all, the shortage of building inspectors has been noted.
Through the Department of Labour, Skills and Immigration, we are investing money, and
through the Nova Scotia Building Officials Association, we are investing more money in
training of building inspectors. We know we’re short building inspectors across Nova
Scotia. It’s a huge issue. It doesn’t just affect the municipalities; it affects homeowners
who are building.

As you can appreciate, a building inspector - it’s complicated. The building code is
complicated. There’s a lot to know. Every building that you go into is a little bit different.
It’s an extraordinarily important thing to have enough building inspectors. We realize the
impact that’s having on our municipalities as well. In a municipality that can’t find enough
building inspectors, that function kind of resides with them. It has an impact on the pace
of construction. So that’s a very important issue. We’ve invested a lot of money in
acquiring more building inspectors.

In terms of the coastal protection action plan, there are a number of things that we
are doing. We are providing a coastal hazard map, which will show what the scenario looks
like for each property in 2100 - just 75 years from now. Because as we all know, there is a
projection that sea levels will rise. What will that look like? We are also providing flood
line mapping for our municipalities so that they can better understand what’s happening.
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We know that the ocean level rise - this might sound counterintuitive - won’t be the same
everywhere. You might think, Oh, yes, it should be the same everywhere. The other reality
is that parts of the province are sinking. Maybe parts are going up - I don’t know. It sounds
strange but the level of the land changes too. Through the Department of Environment and
Climate Change, flood management and adaptation . . .

THE CHAIR: Order. The time for the NDP has now elapsed. We will now have an
hour for the Liberal caucus.

The honourable member for Cole Harbour-Dartmouth.

LORELEI NICOLL.: It’s great to stand and I guess I’'m going to be challenging the
minister. | have heard a lot of comments about finances and money, but I’'m going to
challenge you on the actual vision that the Province has - to quote you, “Growth is a good
problem to have.” You said that. It is, but it must be managed and planned strategically so
that taxpayers are not negatively impacted by the need for capital infrastructure, as you
mentioned - such as water and waste water.

Population growth needs to be matched with economic growth, and Nova Scotia’s
net debt to GDP went from 32 per cent to 38 per cent, which indicates that our population
has grown faster than our economy. The One Nova Scotia report recommended a goal that
Nova Scotia’s net debt-to-GDP ratio by 2024 - and it’s 2024 - be 30 per cent or less. The
report is called Now or Never, and there’s a reason why. We are there at 2024 and it’s now.
When do you expect the goal of 30 per cent net debt to GDP will be realized, and what
steps are being taken to achieve that goal?

JOHN LOHR: I think some of that might be more appropriate for the Minister of
Finance and Treasury Board, but I will answer some of it.

First of all, in terms of climate change adaptation and addressing climate change,
Nova Scotia has been a leader in Canada, really based on the EGSPA - Environmental
Goals and Sustainable Prosperity Act - brought in by my predecessor in Kings North, MLA
Mark Parent, which was groundbreaking in the nation. It has been followed up recently by
the EGCCRA - Environmental Goals and Climate Change Reduction Act - goals, which
have been updated by my colleague for Dartmouth East. We stand out in Canada as being
a leader in COz-emission reduction, absolutely.

In terms of what we are doing as a government - and we do have a goal, as the
member knows, which is a very long-term goal to double the population by 2060 - go to
two million people by 2060. We’re investing across government in many areas, that are
what | would call - having come through eight years - areas of deferred maintenance where
we’re investing in health care, we’re investing in housing, and we’re investing in
infrastructure. The member mentioned infrastructure. The reality is that we’re in a gap right
now between the federal programs. Their ICIP is not available this year to apply to. The
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New Building Canada Fund is not available this year for municipalities to apply to. We’re
waiting for the next version of those programs, so we have a gap year right now. We did
our Municipal Capital Growth Program, which we’ve provided $32 million in, and which
was oversubscribed by a long shot. We provided another $70 million for $102 million on
our part. Most of those projects are just being announced now. They affect municipalities
right across the province - HRM has been a subscriber. There are so